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St Mark’s Annual Church Meeting, Sunday 22 May, 2022, 11.30 am 
 

St Mark’s: The Church at the Heart of Wimbledon 
 

Our mission statement, purpose, and reason for being here: 
 

To be enriched by the love of God 
To extend the welcome of God 

To express the compassion of God 
 
 

Agenda 
 

1. Opening prayer: Vicar  
2. Apologies for absence.  
3. Approval of minutes of last meeting.  
4. Matters arising: none. 
5. Presentation of electoral roll. 
6. Proposal: adopting a new Governing Document (see pages 6-8).  This change has 

been precipitated by the PCC’s desire to move to a District Church Council (DCC) 
model of governance.  If adopted by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting on 25 
May this will mean that the St Mark’s Church Committee will become a DCC. 

7. Election/Confirmation of officers:  

 Wardens  

 Deputy Wardens  

 Treasurer  

 DCC members  

 PCC representatives  

 Electoral Roll Officer 

 DCC Secretary 
8. Reception of the Annual Report  
9. Comments from the Vicar 
10. Safeguarding issues: Kathy Pring (our Safeguarding Officer)  
11. AOB (to be notified to the Vicar by noon on Monday 16th May 2022 at 

clivegardner@outlook.com, 020 8944 0184, or 55 Alwyne Road, SW19 7AE.)  
12. Closing prayer: Vicar  
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Notes from St Mark’s Annual Church Meeting 
Sunday 23rd May 2021, 11.30 am 

 
# Subject Notes 

1. Opening 
prayer 

Led by Revd Clive Gardner (CG, Team Vicar) 

2. Apologies for 
absence 

Gloria Bone 
 

3. Approval of 
minutes of last 
meeting 

Approved unanimously 

4. Matters arising None 

5. Presentation 
of electoral roll 

The number on the roll has increased from 112 to 117.  
CG thanked Shelagh Nicholls for her work as electoral roll 
officer. 

6. Proposal 
regarding 
committee 
membership 

Membership of committee is usually limited to three 
successive years. Last year was a fallow year for 
recruitment. CG proposed, in light of the COVID19 
pandemic, to allow two members of previous Church 
Committee (Veronica Tuffrey and Carol Youel) to stand for a 
fourth year. 
Nick Wolff proposed motion, Alex Youel seconded, 
approved unanimously. 

7. Election/Confirmation of officers 

 Wardens Alex Youel is continuing in this role. CG is extremely grateful 
for his work, and presented a gift. 

 Deputy 
Wardens 

Nick Wolff has been nominated.  

 Treasurer Colin Dadswell of Caladine Ltd 
 Church 

Committee 
members 

Alex Bosworth is stepping down because family is moving 
away from Wimbledon. CG thanked him for everything he’s 
done in the past three years, and wished him well for the 
move. 
New members Majed Najjar and Liz Aram were welcomed 
to the committee. 
Paula Thorvaldsen is automatic member, as are Alex Youel 
and Nick Wolff as Warden and Deputy Warden. 
Morgen Brits, Lori Semaan, Veronica Tuffrey and Carol Youel 
are prepared to continue.   
The number of proposals did not exceed the number of 
vacancies so all were elected. 

 PCC 
representatives 

This role is traditionally held by the two church wardens 
from each church.   
So Alex Youel is our representative with one vacancy. 

 Deanery Synod 
representatives 

Paula Thorvaldsen and David Jennings were nominated and 
elected. 

 Electoral Roll 
Officer 

Shelagh Nicholls is standing again. Elected. 
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 Church 
Committee 
Secretary 

Veronica Tuffrey is standing again. Elected 

 Vacancies One warden, One deputy warden, two committee members 

8.  Reception of 
Annual Report 

Approved 

9. Comments 
from the Vicar 
on Vicar’s 
Report, and 
other reports 

Vicar’s report:  
Ian Parker did extraordinary work during COVID19 
pandemic. He is stepping down as music director in July. CG 
presented him with a gift. 
Paula Thorvaldsen has taken opportunities to increase her 
pastoral ministry, for example through coffee morning, 
phone calls, preaching. CG presented her with a gift. 
Beccy Broadley has been tremendous with respect to 
managing bookings for church buildings. Things would be 
much worse financially without her.  
CG presented her with a gift. 
Charles Esdale, reader, has been helping AJY with wardens’ 
duties, and continues to deliver excellent sermons. Alex 
Youel is a wonderful warden.  
CG is very grateful to them both, and presented gifts to 
them. 
Jane Rose passed away, at age 93, a sad loss. 
Book group: Kathy Pring emphasised it’s not necessary to 
read the book to attend the discussion! The group currently 
meets online via Zoom. 
Deanery Synod: David Jennings and Paula Thorvaldsen are 
members.  
Home group: Meetings are held in homes or sometimes in 
church. 
Music: Choir is finalising details of process for recruitment 
of new director.  
Pastoral: Pastoral care is offered and provided by PT and 
CG. 
Treasurer’s report:   We would be in deficit if it wasn’t for a 
generous donation of £40,000. We did much better than 
many churches. Pre-pandemic, most income comes from 
rentals. Committee set budget in October 2020 and to 
enable calculations of rental income, they estimated things 
would be back to normal by start July. Some groups have 
already started back. Nursery and carpark provided income 
throughout period. It’s not clear when the Korean church 
will return. Wimbledon Choral Society was due to start 
rehearsing again, but revised rules for singers mean only six 
singers are permitted (although professional singers can 
meet).  
The church finances depend heavily on when lockdown 
ends. It seems this will be on 21st June, but of course date 
may change. 
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Budgeted deficit of £16.400 for whole year, first quarter was 
£14,200 deficit already. 
Good news is that net worth is £143,500 - greater than ever 
before. Reasonable for a church of our size. For comparison, 
St Matthews has worth of £250,000 and larger churches 
more. 
Query: If we can’t open and thereby raise money through 
rentals, should we be thinking about fundraising? 
Answer from CG and AJY: Yes, it’s a possibility, first let’s see 
when we are permitted to open. In longer term we will need 
to set funds aside each year to enable church roof to be 
fixed properly, not temporary repairs. 
CG stated that he wants to answer queries as full and 
transparently as possible. He doesn’t know who gives gifts 
to St Marks and how much. 
Warden’s Report: See written report; no further comments 
made. 
Youth and Children: See written report; no further 
comments made. 
Other:   A retreat day is planned for 4th September at Worth 
Abbey. 
The committee will have an away day on 25th September, to 
consider future priorities of our church. 

10. Safeguarding 
issues 

Kathy Pring is our Safeguarding Officer. 
She coordinates the DBS checks, provides information on 
courses etc. 
CG responded that this is an increasingly important role in 
any church and that he is very grateful for her valuable 
work. 

11. AOB A congregation member proposed vote of thanks to CG - his 
approach to work was of “calm rhythm” and was 
enormously strengthening. They also mentioned the home 
groups organised across the parish in Spring were “very 
powerful” and would like these to be reproduced. This 
year’s theme for discussion was “diversity”. CG explained 
the groups were organised in alternate years across parish 
churches, and internal to St Marks. 

12. Closing 
prayer 

Vicar 

 
July 28th 2021 
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Agenda Item 6: Proposal Adopting a New Governing Document 
 

This change has been precipitated by the PCC’s desire to move to a District Church Council 
(DCC) model of governance.  If adopted by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting on 25 May 
this will mean that the St Mark’s Church Committee will become a DCC.  The proposed new 
governing document is as follows: 
 

St Mark’s Wimbledon District Church Council, 
Wardens, Deputy Wardens, Treasurer and St Mark’s Members of Wimbledon PCC 

Governing Document 
 
Background 
 

 St Mark’s Church is part of the Wimbledon Parish Team Ministry, established in 1978 
with the churches of St Mary’s, St Matthew’s and St John’s. 

 At the instigation of the PCC, from the 2022 APCM, the Team will operate a district 
system. 

 The PCC has requested that each Church Committee (from the 2022 APCM these will 
be District Church Councils (DCC’s)) produces its own governing document. 

 St Mark’s Church Committee’s last revision of its governing document was adopted 
by the St Mark’s ACM on 16 April 2016.  This current document supersedes that and 
all other previous versions. 

 
Procedures 
 
1. Election of Wardens 
 
1.1  A maximum of two Wardens shall be elected at the Annual Church Meeting (ACM) by 

members of the electoral roll of St Mark’s and must be nominated and seconded by 
members of the electoral roll of St Mark’s.  This appointment is initially for three years 
and may be renewed on an annual basis for no more than a further three years. 

1.2  No Warden shall stand for a seventh successive year. 
 
2. Election of Deputy Wardens 
 
2.1  A maximum of two Deputy Wardens shall be elected at the ACM by members of the 

electoral roll of St Mark’s and must be nominated and seconded by members of the 
electoral roll of St Mark’s.  This appointment is until the next ACM. 

2.2  No Deputy Warden shall stand for a sixth successive year. 
 
3. Election of Treasurer 
 
3.1  A Treasurer shall be elected at the ACM by members of the electoral roll of St Mark’s 

and must be nominated and seconded by members of the electoral roll of St Mark’s. 
3.2  There is no limit to the number of successive years that a Treasurer may be elected to 

this office. 
 
4. Election of a DCC 
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4.1  The DCC shall consist of a maximum of fifteen people. 
4.2  The following are ex officio members of the DCC: 
 

 Team Vicar 

 A maximum of two Wardens 

 A maximum of two Deputy Wardens 

 Treasurer 

 Anyone who operates a diocesan commissioned ministry at St Mark’s (for example, 
Southwark Pastoral Auxiliaries) or a lay minister licensed by the Bishop of Southwark 
(for example, readers). 

 
4.3 The remaining members of the DCC shall be elected at the ACM by members of the 

electoral roll of St Mark’s and must be nominated and seconded by members of the 
electoral roll of St Mark’s.  This appointment is until the next ACM.  Any proposed 
member of the DCC must give their consent in writing to their proposed election.  Paid 
members of staff cannot be members of the DCC. 

4.4 Should there be fewer than two Wardens or Deputy Wardens elected by the ACM, 
other members of the electoral roll may be elected as members of the DCC at the 
ACM, subject to a maximum size of the DCC of fifteen people. 

4.5 Should any of those operating a diocesan commissioned ministry at St Mark’s or who 
is a lay minister licensed by the Bishop of Southwark to St Mark’s decide at the ACM 
that they do not wish to be part of the DCC, other members of the electoral roll may 
be elected as members of the DCC at the ACM, subject to a maximum size of the DCC 
of fifteen people. 

4.6 Should the ACM not elect sufficient members of the DCC to bring the total to fifteen, 
or should any members of the DCC resign during the year of office, the DCC may elect 
members to serve until the next ACM subject to a maximum size of the DCC of fifteen 
people. 

4.7 The Chair shall be the Team Vicar. 
4.8 At its first meeting after the ACM, the DCC shall elect from its members a Vice Chair, 

who shall chair the DCC in the absence or at the request of the Team Vicar. 
4.9 The Secretary may be a member of the DCC or an observer. 
4.10 Subject to the following exceptions, after five consecutive elections, at least the period 

between two Annual Church Meetings must elapse before a person can be re-elected 
to the DCC.  These exceptions are: 

 

 The Team Vicar (who is not elected to the DCC, but has membership as a result of 
being Team Vicar). 

 Anyone who operates a diocesan commissioned ministry at St Mark’s or who is a lay 
minister licensed by the Bishop of Southwark to St Mark’s (who is not elected to the 
DCC, but has membership as a result of their diocesan sanctioned ministry). 

 The Treasurer (who is elected each year by the ACM, but may serve indefinitely on 
the DCC). 

 
4.11 The DCC will be quorate when at least 50% of the members are present. 
 
5.  Conduct at DCC Meetings 
 
5.1 Voting on a motion at a meeting is done on a simple majority of votes (but see 5.4). 
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5.2 In the case of an equal division of votes during a DCC meeting, the Chair shall have a 
second or casting vote. 

5.3 To vote at a DCC meeting, the DCC member must be present at the meeting (either in 
person or online).  Voting in advance of a meeting (eg postal votes) is not permitted. 

5.4 Occasionally and only with good reason, the DCC may vote on a motion outside of a 
meeting (eg by email).  However, on such occasions, for the motion to pass, there must 
be no votes against the motion.  If there is one or more vote against the motion, the 
motion is deemed to have not been passed. 

5.5 At least a week’s notice should normally be given of a DCC meeting.  In exceptional 
circumstances, and by unanimous agreement of the incumbent and wardens, three 
days’ notice may be given. 

5.6 All potential conflicts of interest must be disclosed and minuted at each DCC meeting. 
 
6.  Observers 
 
6.1 Observers are welcome to attend DCC meetings. 
6.2 With the permission of the Chair, they are able to contribute to the discussions. 
6.3 They are not able to add items to the agenda. 
6.4 They are not able to vote. 
6.6 They may be asked to leave at any point at the discretion of the Chair. 
 
7.  Membership of Wimbledon PCC 
 
7.1 St Mark’s can elect two lay (non-ordained) members to Wimbledon Parochial Church 

Council. 
7.2 These members are elected annually at the ACM for a period of one year only. 
7.3 There is no limit to the number of successive years that an individual may be elected 

to the PCC. 
 

Approved by the St Mark’s Church Committee, 19 January 2022 
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St Mark’s Annual Report, 2019 
 

Vicar’s Report 
 

“Now you are the body of Christ and individually members of it.”  (1 Corinthians 12:27) 
 
2021 was the second year to be dominated by Covid.  Although this produced its own 
challenges, growth was still shown in several encouraging ways. 
 
Services continued in some form throughout 2021: either as Zoom only or in person and 
Zoom.  One unexpected advantage of Zoom was that people could join us who would not 
normally be able to attend in person.  For example, we had people join us virtually from 
Brighton and Bracknell.  During the lockdown we also made the services more inclusive by 
having more people lead parts of the liturgy.  This proved popular and engendered a 
stronger feeling of community and involvement in the services.  My thanks go to Charles 
and Paula for their excellent sermons. 
 
We had a very well-received retreat day at the Kairos Centre in Roehampton on the subject 
of the parable of the prodigal son using Rembrandt’s depiction of the scene of the return of 
the son.  
 

 
 
And, on the subject of spirituality, we held two groups of the first part of a new course, The 
Wisdom of the Christ: an Introduction to Christian Spirituality, with the remaining seven 
sessions planned for this summer.  I’m intending to run this course again for those who 
were unable to make it the first time. 
 
After Ian Parker left us last summer, we welcomed Tom Coxhead as our new Director of 
Music.  He has done an outstanding job in developing our music, shown in many ways 
including the increase in numbers of people who sing in our choir, and the excellent 
Christmas carol service. 
 
Our Sunday Club met when permitted by government regulations under the brilliant 
leadership of Steph Hendries and Beccy Broadley.  They ensured that our children had an 
exciting and enriching experience every Sunday morning during this period. 
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Aware that some people were not able to access the internet, we sent out a DIY liturgy and 
reflection with a weekly newssheet each week during lockdown.  We have continued to 
send the housebound copies of sermons after the Covid restrictions lifted. 
 
When permitted by government regulations, we opened the church for an hour a week on 
Wednesdays for people to drop in, light a candle, pray and reflect.  It was good to see some 
people use this facility who have no other connection with the church.  We now have 
reinstated the Wednesday 1 pm service. 
 
It has been a pleasure to see the publication of A New Creation, a history of St Mark’s, 
brilliantly written by Sheila Dunman and put together with Chris McTernan’s skills, ably 
assisted by Alex Youel.  Copies are still available at an extremely reasonable cost of just £5.  
They make an ideal present for someone you love! 
 
Pastoral Care: particular attention was paid to those who found the Covid restrictions 
isolating and detrimental to their mental health.  Paula Thorvaldsen continued a coffee 
morning (initially virtual, and then in person) in which participants supported one another at 
a significant level.  Practical needs (eg shopping) was also undertaken on behalf of 
vulnerable church members.  Our involvement with the local food bank escalated 
dramatically.   
 
Buildings and finances: we were pleased to record a surplus this year as a result of better-
than-expected rental income.  I would like to record my thanks to Beccy Broadley, Hayley 
Rheinlander and Keeley Hegedus for all they did in 2021 to ensure the smooth running of 
the rental operations of St Mark’s.  We have continued to maintain the buildings to a good 
standard; no major repair work was undertaken during the year, though we initiated a 
project to replace our AV system.  In December, the Kingston Area Episcopal Office started 
renting the Chapter Room, office and two counselling rooms.  This meant that the church 
office was moved to the Priest’s Vestry.  We are very fortunate to have an excellent warden 
and deputy warden in Alex Youel and Nick Wolff who oversee the maintenance and upkeep 
of the buildings.  I’m looking forward to working with Nick this coming year as he takes the 
reins from Alex. 
 
Outreach to Schools: this was maintained throughout the year despite the Covid 
restrictions.  Together with Paula Thorvaldsen we provided weekly acts of Collective 
Worship (either in person or by video), and I continued to serve on the governing body as 
Foundation Governor and also as Chair of the Faith Group.  We supported the school 
through a SIAMS (Statutory Inspection of Anglican and Methodist Schools) review to achieve 
an extremely positive report. 
 
My thanks also go to everyone else who makes St Mark’s such a special place including 
those who served on the Church Committee, flower arrangers, intercessors, various officers 
(Planned Giving, Safeguarding, Electoral Roll), servers, readers and choir members. 
 
As we emerge from the pandemic, I’m looking forward to working with the new Church 
Committee as we seek to find God’s will for the next stage of growth in the church’s life. 
 
Revd Clive Gardner 
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Bishop Gilpin and other Schools 
 

There is a Church of England  National Policy for Children and Young People outlined in a 
document called Going for Growth: “Every child and young person shall have a life-
enhancing encounter with Jesus Christ and with the Christian Faith”.  This statement shows 
what we seek to do in working with the parents and staff at Bishop Gilpin; we aim to 
demonstrate our commitment to excellence in showing God’s love, theological learning and 
Christian experience. 
 
Clive and I are both members of the school’s Faith Group which is a working party of the 
Governing Body.   Here we look to monitor and support the spiritual and moral 
development of the school, develop worship and RE teaching.  As a School Governor, Clive is 
also a representative of the main Governing Body.   
 
During the year we have welcomed many of the classes to St Mark’s for Christmas and 
Easter visits, Baptism visits, discussions on the Church and Community and for the very 
young classes they came simply to find out more about their local church.  We also seek to 
create opportunities to explore the spiritual dimensions to life and learning from a Christian 
perspective. 
 
We hold school Eucharists each term, with services rotating between St Mark’s and St 
Mary’s.   The KS2 Carol Service is a highlight each year.  Collective worship every Monday 
morning is a big part of school life and Clive regularly leads those acts of worship.  We are 
invited to school events and each half term we hold an RE day on topics like:  The sayings of 
Jesus, Choices we face in life, Remembrance: war and peace.   We support teachers in RE 
preparation and offer pastoral support to both teachers and parents. 
 
As you can see, we have a busy ministry supporting Bishop Gilpin School. 
 
Paula Thorvaldsen and Clive Gardner 
 
 

Deanery Synod Report 
 
Elections  
 
Members of Diocesan Synod are elected by the deanery. The following were elected as 
Diocesan Synod members in July from Merton deanery: Revd Clive Gardner, Revd David 
Ruddick, Revd Nick Woodridge, Neal Harvey and Patrick Wood. No-one stood for Deanery 
Lay Chair, and the Deanery has therefore been without a lay chair for most of this year. 
 
Meetings 
 
Four meetings took place in 2021, the first three which were held on Zoom. 
 
21st January meeting on Zoom 
 
As well as a finance report and the adoptions of new model rules for deaneries, there was a 
discussion item about how churches had coped with the lockdown over Christmas 2020, 
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what resources had been put together, what churches were planning for Lent, and 
suggestions for sustaining spirituality over lockdown. 
 
19th May meeting on Zoom 
 
Alongside routine business there was a presentation and discussion on the Southwark 
Diocese Anti-Racism Charter, presented by The Venerable Dr Rosemarie Mallett, 
Archdeacon of Croydon. In her introduction Dr Mallett mentioned the Panorama 
programme investigating racism in the Church of England, and also shared her thoughts that 
UKME people need supporting in lay roles in order to move into clergy and clergy leadership 
roles. 
 
8th July meeting on Zoom 
 
The main item (alongside elections) was a talk by Helen O’Connor, service manager at WDP 
Merton, the charity which runs the services for those affected by alcohol and substance use 
across the borough of Merton 
 
13th October at St Peter & St Paul, Mitcham 
 
The meeting was joined by Ian Christie, Southwark Diocese Area Environmental Advisor for 
the Kingston Episcopal Area and senior lecturer in sustainable development, Centre for 
Environment and Sustainability, University of Surrey.  Ian  spoke on ‘Actions that we can 
take in our own lives to help mitigate climate change, in the light of COP26 in November 
2021’. This was followed by discussion.  
 
David Jennings & Paula Thorvaldsen 
 
 

Electoral Roll 
 
Our electoral roll now stands at 121.  This compares to 117 for 2021.  We have added 10 
people to the electoral roll and removed 6 people. 
 
Clive Gardner 
Shelagh Nicholls (Electoral Roll Officer) 
 
 

Home Group 
 
The St Mark’s Home Group is now in its 28th year and thriving. Much of its time in the last 
year it has concentrated on studying passage in the Bible and considering them in the light 
of current issues.  As a flavour of recent discussions, the Group has been looking at the 
several passages in the Old Testament that comment on the evolution of humans and the 
origins of the World, stimulated by a sabbatical thesis and led by Dr Jennings. 
 
Even more recently the Home Group formed the core of the participants of the course led 
by Revd Clive introducing Christian Spirituality— 
something it will continue to do when the course resumes. 
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As always, new members are welcome.  We tend to meet in people’s homes, often with a 
glass of wine or beer and nibbles and always finish with communal prayer for the needs of 
group members, St Mark’s and the wider world, often within the framework of Compline. 
 
Charles Esdale 
 
 

Music 
 
I was made to feel extremely welcome by everyone at St Mark’s when I took up the post of 
Director of Music last September, and I am very grateful to have had the support of the 
whole church. In the wake of lockdowns, rebuilding the repertoire has been my main aim 
with the choir, especially as we currently have no tenors! We now have a monthly rehearsal 
on a Thursday to give us an opportunity to tackle new pieces and I am thrilled to have a 
choir with such a can-do attitude. We had a very successful Carol Service at Christmas, and a 
number of previous choir members returned for the occasion as well as some of the 
youngsters from the congregation. Since the beginning of Lent we have trialled replacing the 
Gradual Hymn with a Responsorial Psalm, as well as introducing a new setting of the Gloria 
after Easter.  
 
The Church Committee has been very supportive for plans to increase the musical provision 
of the Church. This has included setting up three Choral Scholarships – which offer an 
honorarium for singers early in their musical career to bolster the choir during term time. 
The aim is to fill these positions for September, until then it has enabled us to have young 
professionals join us for big services from time to time. I look forward to this development 
and, in time, I hope we can build up more musical activities for children, too.  
 
Tom Coxhead 
 
 

Pastoral Care 
 
Over the past year, Covid and its implications have continued to challenge us.  Clive and I 
have tried to ensure that pastoral care is given when needed and that people feel safe and 
comfortable as they return to worship and other church activities.  We always aim to be 
understanding, supportive and caring to anyone going through a difficult time, ready to 
listen and to come alongside individuals and families whatever the circumstances.  I am 
aware that many of you have reached out to members of the congregation and Phil.  1:3-6 
springs to mind - “I thank my God every time I remember you……” You have done a fantastic 
job of keeping in touch and supporting each other.    
 
Although Clive and I haven’t been able to visit people the way we would like to, we’ve tried 
to keep in touch by phone and post.  We have recently begun taking home communion 
again to those who are housebound.  This is such a valued ministry to those who cannot get 
to church each week. 
 
During the early part of the year, as we went into another lockdown, I set up an emergency 
food cupboard that offers a ‘no questions asked’ food parcel to those in need.  A huge thank 
you to everyone who contributed and continues to give me supplies as we still have people 
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coming to the church looking for food.   
 
We have also increased our support of the Dons Local Action Group and Food Bank during 
the past year.  They help those struggling, and thank you for your most generous donations 
to those living in food poverty.  In recent months I have also requested donations to be 
distributed to those fleeing the war in Ukraine.  Again, the response was phenomenally 
generous, and we were able to send several large bundles of items that had been 
requested.  These items were taken to refugee camps on the Polish/Ukraine border 
 
The Thursday Coffee Morning continues to be a valuable opportunity to share and support 
one another.  Although we initially continued to meet online, this has now changed to face-
to-face meetings on a Thursday or Friday, usually at Ely’s Restaurant.  So come along and 
join us.  It is a very relaxed, friendly group where stories are shared, burdens eased, and joys 
celebrated together. 
 
Pastoral care is a joint ministry and one for everyone in the church.   Of course, Clive and I 
can only respond if we are aware of a situation; please do let us know if you or someone 
else is in need of pastoral care. 
 
It is a privilege and joy every day to serve God and play a small part in His mission in 
Wimbledon. 
 
Paula Thorvaldsen 
 
 

Treasurer’s Report 
 
Overall review of the year 
Once more the finances of St Marks were severely impacted in the first half of 2021 by the 
ongoing restrictions resulting from the coronavirus pandemic. Normal worship was 
restricted for considerable periods of time, and also prevented the letting of the building.  
When setting the budget for 2021 we had no way of knowing the likely affect the situation 
would have and tried to take a prudent approach.  Letting of the building being restricted 
limited a key source of income which has historically represented 60% of total income in a 
12 month period. 
 
Despite the restrictions, the Lord has provided for our financial needs.  I am thankful for the 
ongoing generosity of our regular donors with planned giving ending the year above budget.  
Letting resumed and has been a good source of income in the latter half of the year also 
exceeding budget.  Though expenditure was over budget by almost £8,900 driven in a large 
part by higher energy costs as well as some additional parish costs, the overall result for the 
year was a very small surplus.  The work to the hall roof was deferred until 2022 meaning a 
saving of budget of £10,000.  Considering the budget was for a deficit of £16,434, having 
recorded a small surplus is testament to God’s goodness. 
 
Looking a little more at the detail, income for the year fell by £6,000 to £171,150.  The mix 
of income changed in 2021.  In 2020 we were very thankful to receive a one off donation of 
£40,000 meaning overall collections and donations in 2020 amounted to around £86,000. In 
2021 this income fell back to £39,000 so a  reduction of £47,000.   
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As the pandemic restrictions eased, groups begun to let the building regularly again and as a 
result, letting income was much higher amounting to £101,302 compared to just £53,616 in 
2020.  This increase therefore made up for the reduction in voluntary income. Letting of car 
park income also increased.  The new agreement to let part of the building to the Bishop of 
Kingston’s office which begun in December will bring regular income for 2022. 
 
Included in the income is the increase in value of the investments.  This is not a cash 
movement and the Church would only see this in real terms were the investments to be 
sold.  The movement on the investments was as follows: 
 
The Church of England Investment Fund – Income Shares 
Value as at 31 December 2021     £30,382.13   (2338.67 pence per share) 
Value as at 31 December 2020          £26,562.72   (2044.67 pence per share) 
Increase in value   £  3,819.41 
 
Dividends received in 2021  £ 772.07 
2021 Dividend Yield                                    2.7% 
 
The Church of England Fixed Interest Securities Fund – Income Shares 
Value as at 31 December 2021            £10,040.68    (157.99 pence per share) 
Value as at 31 December 2020           £10,749.92    (169.15 pence per share) 
Decrease in value   (£     709.24) 
 
Dividends received in 2021  £ 282.81 
2021 Dividend Yield                                    2.7% 
 
Considering the financial climate over the last 12 months these investments have performed 
well. 
Looking at expenditure, overall costs were up in 2021 compared to 2020 by some 3.2% 
coming in at £170,873 compared to £165,462 the previous year.  Some costs increased year 
on year with others remaining consistent.  Cleaning costs were higher as the normal 
cleaning routines which had been suspended for a period during lockdown resumed.  Gas 
and electricity costs increased by £2,500. 
 
Property maintenance expenses were some £6,500 higher with work on the roof being 
undertaken, lightning protection works, some internal repairs and maintenance and 
installation of ANPR CCTV. 
 
The Diocesan Quota was a little higher than budget for 2021, the Quota paid to the Parish 
was £72,044 and the share of the Parish expenses paid was £10,191. 
 
Looking at the finances as a whole, the Church begun the year with reserves of £143,531 
and the overall result for the year was a surplus of £277 (2020:  Surplus of £11,789).  
Reserves carried forward into 2021 therefore amounted to £143,808. 
 
Cash Position 
At 31 December 2021 the bank current account balance was £28,527 (2020: £25,510). 
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The CCLA Deposit account balance at the end of the year was £53,621 (2020: £63,621) with 
interest being deposited into the current account quarterly. Total cash at the end of the 
year is down by £6,983. 
 
As reported above, the church also holds continues to hold two Investment Funds with a 
balance of £40,423 (2020: £37,313). 
 
Looking at the position at the end of December 2021, everyday cash held in the current 
account, plus amounts due to the Church less amounts owed: 
 
Cash     £28,527 
 
Creditors: 
Parish Inter-co  £  3,776 
Key fob deposits held £  1,000 
Accruals  £  9,172 (£13,948) 
 
Debtors: 
Invoiced/Accrued Letting income £ 27,027 
Prepayments    £       451 
Other debtors     £   3,530 
Gift Aid Debtor   £   4,179 
 
Net Current Asset Position  £49,766 
 
The accruals figure of £9,172 includes the charitable giving tithe of £3,426, electricity and 
gas bills £1,856, December cleaning costs £1,458 along with some other smaller creditors. 
 
Here follows the main income and expenditure statements along with the balance sheet as 
at 31 December 2021. 
 
Colin Dadswell 
Caladine Ltd 



 

St Mark's Church 

Income and Expenditure vs Budget 
January - December 2021 

     

 Total   

 

Jan - Dec 
2021 

Jan - Dec 
Budget   Variance  

Income      

   Collections 1,137.46   6,678.00    (       5,541 ) 

   Donations      

      Planned Giving 36,268.00   33,180.00             3,088  

      Other Giving 1,707.00   4,000.00    (       2,293 ) 

   Total Donations £      37,975.00   £      37,180.00      

   Investment Income 1,102.00   1,200.00    (            98 ) 

   Lettings      

      Church and Hall 101,302.37   77,052.00           24,250  

      Car Park 12,361.00   12,000.00                361  

   Total Lettings £    113,663.37   £      89,052.00      
      

   Other Incoming Resources      

      Furlough 628.55                         -                 629  

      Insurance claims 1,508.00                         -              1,508  

      Unrestricted other income 211.00                         -                 211  

   Total Other Incoming Resources £        2,347.55   £               0.00      
      

   Special Appeals - Restricted 3,529.72   1,000.00             2,530  

   Tax Recovered - Gift Aid 8,285.19   10,470.00    (       2,185 ) 

   Unrealised gains/(losses) on investments 3,110.17                         -              3,110  
      

Total Income        171,150.46         145,580.00          25,570  

      

Expenditure      

   Accountancy 1,416.00                         -              1,416  

   Charitable Contributions 3,770.61   3,318.00                453  

   Church Mission Expenses      

      Away Day 650.13                         -                 650  

      Children's Ministry 53.88   200.00    (          146 ) 

      Fetes & Bazaars  1,271.00    (       1,271 ) 

      Sacraments & Consumables 343.62                         -                 344  

      Social Events 128.00                         -                 128  

      Vicar's Discretionary Fund 74.00                         -                   74  

   Total Church Mission Expenses £        1,249.63   £        1,471.00      

   Church Running Expenses 26,946.64   21,569.00             5,378  

   Church Utilities 13,697.22   8,365.00             5,332  

   Parish Support Fund 82,235.00   78,406.00             3,829  

   Major Church Repairs 0.00              2,280.00   (       2,280 ) 

   Major Hall Repairs                       -    10,000.00    (     10,000 ) 

   Property Maintenance 19,354.43   14,356.00             4,998  

   Salaries, Wages and Honoraria 22,203.67   22,249.00    (            45 ) 

Total Expenditure        170,873.20         162,014.00            8,859  
      



 

Surplus / (Deficit) for the year               277.26  (      16,434.00 )         16,711  

 

St Mark's Church 

Financial Activities 
January - December 2021 

   

 Total 

 

Jan - Dec 
2021 

Jan - Dec 
2020 

Income   

   Collections 1,137.46   2,036.46   
   

   Donations   

      Away Day 180.00                         -    

      One-off donations (Gift Aidable) 70.00   41,770.00   

      One-off donations (non-Gift Aidable) 1,457.00   2,778.60   

      Planned Giving (Gift Aidable) 32,655.00   36,319.00   

      Planned Giving (non-Gift Aidable) 3,413.00   2,870.00   

      Planned giving by CAF 200.00   300.00   

   Total Donations £      37,975.00   £      84,037.60   
   

   Investment Income 1,102.00   1,311.43   
   

   Lettings   

      Ark and/or vestries 21,492.96   7,076.08   

      Chapter Room, one-off hirers 127.50   345.00   

      Chapter Room, regular hirers 2,337.46   1,153.94   

      Counselling rooms 122.50   2,082.00   

      Hall, one-off hirers 7,841.25   3,649.75   

      Hall, regular hirers 52,547.95   31,996.37   

      Main body of Church, one-off hirers 2,797.50   350.00   

      Main body of Church, regular hirers 14,035.25   6,963.04   

   Total Church and Hall Lettings £    101,302.37   £      53,616.18   
   

   Legacies                       -                  500.00  
   

   Other Incoming Resources   

      Furlough 628.55   1,926.51   

      Insurance claims 1,508.00                         -    

      Unrestricted other income 211.00                         -    

   Total Other Incoming Resources £        2,347.55   £        1,926.51   
   

   Rents Received   

      Car Park Rental 12,361.00   10,653.50   

   Total Rents Received £      12,361.00   £      10,653.50   
   

   Special Appeals - Restricted 3,529.72   1,806.00   

   Tax Recovered - Gift Aid 8,285.19   19,286.96   

   Unrealised gains/(losses) on investments 3,110.17   2,076.73   
   

Total Income        171,150.46         177,251.37  

 

 



 

Expenditure   

   Accountancy 1,416.00                         -    

   Charitable Contributions 3,770.61   4,647.41   
   

   Church Mission Expenses   

      Away Day 650.13   0.00   

      Children's Ministry 53.88   99.76   

      Sacraments & Consumables 343.62   925.27   

      Social Events 128.00                         -    

      Vicar's Discretionary Fund 74.00                         -    

   Total Church Mission Expenses £        1,249.63   £        1,025.03   

   Church Running Expenses   

      Accounting software 164.10   122.40   

      Bank Charges 954.48   904.68   

      Church Office Expenses 2,154.51   1,972.39   

      Cleaner 11,875.00   8,271.66   

      Cleaning expenses (consumables) 1,961.32   1,940.82   

      Flowers 117.90                         -    

      Insurance 3,052.23   3,045.81   

      Legal & professional fees 50.00   2,842.00   

      Music Expenses 1,293.07   707.39   

      Pastoral Expenses & Gifts 415.75   509.35   

      Subscriptions 732.28   801.06   

      Treasurer Fees 4,176.00   4,086.00   

   Total Church Running Expenses £      26,946.64   £      25,203.56   

   Church Utilities   

      Electricity & Gas 12,068.70   9,165.02   

      Waste 1,461.99   899.72   

      Water 166.53   1,126.55   

   Total Church Utilities £      13,697.22   £      11,191.29   

   Parish Support Fund   

      Parish Costs 10,191.00   13,922.76   

      Parish Support Fund 72,044.00   72,399.96   

   Total Parish Support Fund £      82,235.00   £      86,322.72   

   Major Church Repairs 0.00   1,078.99   

   Property Maintenance   

      Property Maintenance (Church) 14,152.83   3,774.55   

      Property Maintenance (Grounds) 4,713.40   7,912.66   

      Property Maintenance (Hall) 488.20   1,225.00   

   Total Property Maintenance £      19,354.43   £      12,912.21   
   

   Salaries, Wages and Honoraria   

      HMRC costs 1,246.79   950.85   

      Honoraria 3,351.42   6,341.83   

      Pension costs 806.42   859.69   

      Wages and salaries 16,799.04   14,928.91   

   Total Salaries, Wages and Honoraria £      22,203.67   £      23,081.28   
   

Total Expenditure        170,873.20         165,462.49  

   

Surplus / (Deficit) for the year               277.26           11,788.88  



 

 

St Mark's Church 

Balance Sheet 
As of December 31, 2021 

   

 Total 

 

As of Dec 
31, 2021 

As of Dec 
31, 2020 

Fixed Asset   

      Investments   

         Satchell F - Fixed Interest 10,040.68   10,749.92   

         Satchell S - Investment Fund 30,382.13   26,562.72   

      Total Investments £  40,422.81   £  37,312.64   
   

Total Fixed Asset £  40,422.81   £  37,312.64   

   

Cash at bank and in hand   

      Current 28,526.71   25,510.20   

      Deposit CCLA 53,620.67   63,620.67   

Total Cash at bank and in hand £  82,147.38   £  89,130.87   

   

Current Assets   

Debtors   

   Debtors 1,518.12   3,194.50   

   Intercompany - Parish (    3,776.27 ) (    3,219.37 ) 

Total Debtors -£   2,258.15   -£        24.87   

   

   Other Debtors   

      Accrued Income 22,625.11   6,646.35   

      Income Tax Refunds 4,178.60   13,111.50   

      Rent deficit (Baby Drop) 2,883.36                     -    

      Other Debtors - Restricted 3,529.72   1,806.00   

      Prepayments 451.30   3,611.36   

Total Other Debtors £  33,668.09   £  25,175.21   

   

Total current assets £  31,409.94   £  25,150.34   

Creditors: amounts falling due within one year   

      Accounts Payable 1,000.00   950.00   

      Accruals 9,171.89   7,112.87   

Total Creditors: amounts falling due within one year £  10,171.89   £    8,062.87   

     

Net current assets (liabilities) £  21,238.05   £  17,087.47   

   
Total net assets (liabilities) £143,808.24   £143,530.98   

   

Charity funds   

   Unrestricted Funds brought forward 143,530.98   131,742.10   

   Surplus/(Deficit)           277.26  11,788.88   

   
Total Charity funds    143,808.24     143,530.98  



 

 

 
 

Warden’s Report 
 
The most major recent development at our church has been the arrival of the Bishop of 
Kingston and his team (two archdeacons and two support staff) as occupants of four office 
spaces within the church building. Preparations involved giving notice to existing users, 
clearing the rooms, relocating our own church office to another location completely, 
followed by several weeks of repainting, plumbing, electrical upgrading and linking of IT 
connections. This was all carried out ‘at pace’ to coin a phrase so that everything was ready 
for an early March arrival. Inevitably the main delay involved the work to be carried out by 
BT on internet and wifi connection, originally scheduled for January completion. 
  
The work has been completed to a high standard and we are delighted to have been able to 
welcome Bishop Richard and his colleagues. As things stand we believe we have solutions 
for the few issues that have cropped up along the way. 
  
The rising bollard, which controls access to our ever-popular town centre car park, is rising 
proudly once more but requires regular attention such as new lights from time to time. We 
have also installed a second camera to better capture license plate details for any future 
bumpers of our solid-looking but actually rather sensitive bollard. 
  
Sadly we continue to have serious problems with our refuse collection service as provided 
when they feel like it by Veolia. Recent service has been rubbish. Efforts to find a better 
supplier have so far come to nought, partly because of the challenging access for large 
vehicles to St Mark’s Place. The search continues. 
  
More positively we have been working over recent months with specialist AV suppliers to 
comprehensively upgrade our sound and vision system, which among many substantial 
improvements will include a fixed, remotely controlled screen to replace the rather wobbly 
screen currently in use. The new facilities will be much appreciated not only by our own 
congregation but also by the many musical and other local groups - including four full-scale 
choirs (besides our own fine choir, of course) - which we already host at St Mark’s. A faculty 
is being sought to facilitate this work. 
 
Alex Youel 
 
 

Youth and Children 
 
The St Mark’s Sunday Club ran successfully through the pandemic when restrictions 
allowed, but it is with regret that we have not returned to the regular attendance numbers 
that we enjoyed pre-Covid.  We currently meet as one group in the hall, with ages ranging 
from three to eight, during the 10am Sunday service. Our hope is that we will grow to 
resume our separate Doves and Eagles groups for younger and older age groups. We are 
extremely grateful to those members of the congregation who help support the Youth 
activities that simply would not be possible without their involvement. 
 
Sunday Club 



 

We enjoy sharing our weekly Sunday Club activities together with the congregation in the 
service.  For the Sunday Club especially, it helps connect us as a Church family and is a lovely 
opportunity to share growing confidences – both from the children and new leaders.  
 
Thank you to all the leaders who invest time and energy to prepare the Sunday club sessions 
for the children. Over the past year we have looked at Jesus’s parables and miracles, the Life 
of Jesus, and are enjoying our current series on characters from the Bible, as well as 
celebrations in our Christian calendar. 
 
We currently have 12 registered children for Sunday Club and continue to see tail-off from 
our older children (10+) where sadly we lack the capacity to provide a dedicated group 
(formerly Sparks). We pray that new volunteers may be able to help support all aspects of 
our offering. If you think you may be able to contribute, we would love to hear from you. 
 
Despite a choppy two years, we were pleased to be able to share our annual nativity 
performance with all the customary dressing-up, readings and songs and (this year a more 
diminutive) Christingle service. We hope to revive our Fireworks Party in November. Again, 
if you can help us make this happen, we would love to hear from you. 
 
Beccy Cox & Steph Hendries (with thanks to all those involved in St. Mark’s Youth and 
Children’s work). 
 
 
 


